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MEMO

     CITY OF BLAINE ( COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT


DATE:
February 4, 2014
TO: 
Clark Arneson, City Manager

FROM:
Bryan Schafer, Community Development Director

Jean Keely, City Engineer

SUBJECT:
Wal-Mart/Ball Road Projects - City Council Discussion

The City Council, at their January 16, 2014 City Council meeting, asked questions or raised a number of concerns regarding the Wal-Mart applications, design or capacity issues related to Ball Road and other larger neighborhood issues. This memo attempts to restate those questions and concerns and provide a preliminary staff response for the City Council’s reconsideration of development requests at the February 13, 2014 City Council meeting. 

The issues are grouped as follows:

Wal-Mart CUP and Plat
1. The City Council asked about the impact of reducing the light pole heights from 40-feet to 35-feet.  The application proposes 38-foot tall lights on the main portion of the Wal-Mart parking lot. Lights on the two drives leading to Ball Road would be limited to 20-feet in height.  
Response: Reducing the height of the lights from 40-feet to 35-feet will require additional light standards be placed on site to meet Wal-Mart’s minimum lighting standards. The small reduction in height would not likely be discernable or provide any real benefit to the surrounding neighborhoods given the significant distance between the parking area and the neighborhoods south and east of Ball Road. 40-feet has been the typical height allowed on larger retail sites for a number of years.
2. Can a berm be placed along the east driveway and in the rear (east side) of the building to better screen and block lights and noise? 
Response: The short answer is yes, but creating additional space (maybe up to 30-feet) between the building and wetland buffer areas to the east to accommodate a berm would cause the building and parking area to be moved to the southwest and closer to Ball Road. The plan currently shows a significant planting strip along this area before the edge of the wetland buffer. In addition, an 8-foot tall privacy fence, with trees, will be placed around the entire loading area along I35W and to the east of the building. Lastly there is no perceived neighborhood benefit to place a berm between the commercial and industrial uses and would establish a new standard that is not typical.  Extending a fence however (6-foot or 8-foot tall black chain link) along the east driveway from the south end of the wood fence to within 50-feet of Ball Road would be beneficial for neighborhood security as well as reducing or eliminating possible trash blowing out into the wetland or property to the east. 
3.
Can the hours of operation for Wal-Mart be limited to be more in line with that of Fleet Farm?
Response: While the City Council through the conditions of the CUP is able to limit the hours of operations, the City has rarely made that decision on retail uses. Other large retail uses in the City have established their own hours of operation based on their own business practices. Fleet Farm has a practice of opening between 8:00 AM and 9:00 PM. CUB food stores, metro wide, are open 24-hours. The new Wal-Mart on Hwy 65 is open 24-hours. The industrial businesses located within the business park sites to the east have shift work and have the ability for nighttime operations including truck traffic. The current Wal-Mart in The Village closes at 11:00 PM according to their web site. 

Retail/grocery stores of this type stay open 24-hours as a convenience for their shoppers and because they are staffed already for cleaning, food prep and re-stocking. There is not a large volume of shopping traffic in these stores after 10:00 PM or before 7:00 AM.
Ball Road Design
1.
Will the proposed design for Ball Road function properly given the traffic levels expected to be generated?

Response: The proposed redesign of Ball Road was staff initiated mitigation measures based on the traffic study prepared by the developer’s traffic engineer during the EAW process.  The median and roundabout were required to provide an efficient, functional and safe collector route to serve the projected traffic levels and the adjacent neighborhood, the existing industrial park businesses and the proposed development.
2.
Can the alignment of Ball Road (once you reach a point east of Lexington Avenue) be pushed to the north to achieve greater separation between the roadway and the residential side yards along Ball Road? What can be achieved in this area in terms of berming, fencing or landscaping if this were to happen? 

Response: The alignment of Ball Road could be shifted north 25 to 30 feet to place a berm between Ghia Street and Hupp Street.  The property owner/developer would have to revise the proposed plat to dedicate additional right of way.
The existing Ball Road right of way cannot be vacated as there are existing public and private utilities in the right of way.  Shifting of the road would allow some additional space for berming, fencing, or landscaping.  Additional research would be needed to determine if underground utilities would have to be relocated or modified if a berm was constructed over the utilities.
3.
Can the street access from the Ball Road roundabout to Hupp Street be closed or blocked for a time period to study traffic patterns? 

Response: If Hupp Street is temporarily closed to study traffic patterns, the full roundabout would still need to be constructed to include a Hupp Street leg to accommodate a connection if opened in the future.  If Hupp Street is temporarily closed, there will be no location for vehicles (cars, buses, post office vehicles, snow plows, emergency vehicles, home delivery services, etc.) to turn around when north bound on Hupp Street except to use existing driveways.  If Council determines that Hupp Street should be closed permanently, one or two homes at the north end would have to be removed to accommodate construction of a cul-de-sac and the roundabout would have to be modified to remove the connection to Hupp Street.
4.
What is the plan for addressing the concerns raised by area residents related to existing storm drainage in Belmont Acres and by the three homeowners closest to Lexington Avenue that have homes fronting Ball Road? 

Response: The westerly one or two houses could be acquired for storm drainage ponding improvements to serve the existing Belmont Acres plat to the south.  If the houses remain they   could have a turnaround constructed adjacent to their driveways to assist in their ability to pull directly onto Ball Road instead of backing out. 
5.
Do we have a response from MnDOT on providing alternative site access from I35W/Lexington Ave? 

Response: The City received a written response from MnDOT that a slip ramp from the north bound on-ramp to I35W would not be permitted by MnDOT or the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA).  The following reasons were stated:  I35W is an interstate facility with mobility being the sole function.  Access to private development should be via the local roadway network with local roads whose function is to provide access to local development.  Motorists accelerating in order to merge onto I35W would conflict with motorists decelerating for the slip ramp.  Drivers would not expect to see an exit at an interstate on-ramp.   
Other Concerns
1.
Placing “No Truck” signs on 103rd Lane? 

Response: City Council has the ability to prohibit truck traffic on local streets.  Staff has no records that indicate residents have notified the City of an existing truck traffic problem on 103rd Lane.  Staff would recommend that 103rd Lane be monitored to see if truck traffic is a problem before Council considers posting the street for “no trucks”.
2.
Pedestrian access improvements on Lever Street? 

Response: Lever Street is a Municipal State Aid (MSA) route.  In the proposed 2014 – 2019 Pavement Management Program, Lever Street was identified as a MSA route to be reconstructed.  At the time of reconstruction, a sidewalk will be proposed to be constructed with the project.  A portion of sidewalk already exists on the east side of Lever Street and would be proposed to be extended north adjacent to the school property.

3.
Traffic counts on 109th Avenue from University Avenue to Jefferson Street? 

Response: Traffic counts on 109th Avenue from University Avenue to Jefferson Street (last counted by Anoka County Highway Department in 2011) are 13,800 vehicles per day.

